
EXECUTIVE 

MONDAY 15 FEBRUARY 2010 AT 1.00 PM
PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder)

Councillor J Mallinson (Finance Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economy Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Earp (Performance and Development Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Ellis (Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Luckley (Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder)
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Clarke (Chairman of Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel).
CALL-IN  
The Chairman reported that the Mayor had agreed that the following items should be exempt from call-in as call-in procedures would overlap the City Council Meeting on 2 March 2010:

· Pay and Workforce Strategy Career Development Support Package
· Air Quality: Updating and Screening Assessment Report

· Future of Internal Audit Services

· Transformation: Update on Capitalisation Direction

· Annual Audit Letter

· Use of Resources Report 2008/09

· Review of Polling Arrangements

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

There were no declarations of interest in respect of any of the items on the Agenda.

EX.021/10
MOTION / REFERENCE FROM THE CITY COUNCIL – COMMUNITY CENTRES


(Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Development
Subject Matter
Pursuant to Minute C.17/10, consideration was given to the following Motion from the meeting of the City Council on 12 January 2010:

"This Council notes the decision of the Executive to implement plans to make significant cuts in funding of Community Centres.

This Council calls upon the Executive not to proceed with cuts to the funding of Community Centres in Carlisle given the central role that all our Community Centres provide in ensuring access for all sections of the community to local cost effective facilities and activities.

In addition the Community Centres are a focal point for community empowerment initiatives promoted as a key priority by the City Council and therefore any reduction in their funding will compromise the ability of the City Council to meet its own stated objective for developing participation and involvement within our local communities."

The Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel had on 14 January 2010 considered decisions of the Executive in relation to the Community Support Review and Community Support Saving Proposals (Minutes EX.241/09, EX.260/09 and EX.276/09).  The Panel had thanked everyone involved in the detailed scrutiny work carried out on the Community Support Saving Proposals for their input, with thanks also going to the Portfolio Holder for attending the meetings and sharing their views with the Panel.  A copy of Minute Excerpt COSP.06/10 (a) - (c) had been circulated.

The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder stated that the Executive understood the financial hardship for many people in the community that were supported by the services provided at Community Centres.  She asked the Executive to consider reducing the funding to Community Centres by £68,000 over a three year period.  She added that this amount was less than half the original savings that had been proposed and would be spread over three years instead of two.

The Leader supported the recommendation and commented that all Councils were in a difficult situation due to the effects of of the recession and the reduction in Government funding.  The Executive had been faced with a difficult decision but still had to make savings.  He added that officer support for the Community Centres was important to help support them in making applications for more grants and to encourage more volunteers.
Summary of options rejected  
None
DECISION

That a reduction of £68,000 be made to the funding to Community Centres over a three year period.
Reasons for Decision
To respond to a Motion from the City Council; and reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel.
EX.022/10
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY CAREER DEVELOPMENT SUPPORT PACKAGE


(Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item has been included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the Forward Plan)

(In accordance with Paragraph 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor has agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied to this item)

Portfolio
Performance and Development
Subject Matter
The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Governance and Resources) submitted report CE.05/10 setting out proposals for the development of a Career Development Support Package which would offer learning and development opportunities to staff affected by the Pay and Workforce Strategy (PWS).

The Learning City Manager outlined the background to the matter commenting that, as at 10 November 2009 there were 218 staff who would see a reduction in their salary as a result of PWS, the total amount of the reduction being £327,131.  It was proposed that up to £150,000 be released from the PWS Reserve of £259,222 to support the career development support package.  Unison had commented that they would consider that to be a meaningful contribution to support staff.  Any residual balance would be returned to the Reserve once the scheme was fully costed.

The initial stage of the project would be to identify what support staff wanted, following which a fully costed programme could be calculated.  It may not, however, be possible to finance all the training and qualifications study wanted by staff as the amount of money available was finite.   It would, therefore, be necessary to prioritise what could be funded.

She suggested that funding to support training and qualification study be prioritised in the following order:

- staff at Grade D or below in the new pay structure

- staff interested in retraining in skills gap areas.  Those were currently accountancy, environmental health, planning and surveying, but the Transformation Programme would reveal further skills gaps

- staff at Grade G or below in the new pay structure

- all other staff 

The Joint Working Group (JWG) of management and unions felt that a programme of support should start with a careers advice/taking stock module when staff could be assisted, through receipt of professional help, to assess their current situation, their skills and knowledge and plan their future career direction.  That would become the 'Gateway' that staff would go through to access further career development support, details of which were provided.

The Learning City Manager then outlined issues around training and qualification study; prioritisation of demand for training and qualification study; and the impact upon staff benefiting from PWS.

In conclusion, she informed Members that the approval of the City Council was required to release money from the PWS Reserve.  She added that consultation would take place with staff and, when all staff who wished to participate in the programme had completed an Individual Learning Plan, a fully costed package of support could be brought back to a future Employment Panel as previously agreed by Council in November 2009.

The Employment Panel had on 1 February 2010 considered the matter (EMP.08/10) and resolved:

"1. That the Employment Panel supported the principles of the Career Development Support Package as set out in report PPP.04/10.

2.  That the Career Development Support Package report be referred to Executive for referral to Council to authorise the release of money from the PWS Reserve."

A copy of the Minute Extract had been circulated.

The Performance and Development Portfolio Holder supported the proposals as set out in the report and added that the package would support staff who lost out under the Job Evaluation scheme and would provide the authority with a positive scheme for the future.

The Chairman of the Employment Panel added that the Panel fully supported the package as a support mechanism for staff within the Authority and showed that the Council had been determined to help staff where possible.  He added that any packages that supported and developed staff was also of great benefit to the authority.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

(1) That the principles of the Career Development Support Package, as set out in Report CE.05/10, be approved.

(2) That the City Council be requested to authorise the release of money from the Pay and Workforce Strategy Reserve.

Reasons for Decision
To progress implementation of the Pay and Workforce Strategy Career Development Support Package

EX.023/10
AIR QUALITY:  UPDATING AND SCREENING ASSESSMENT REPORT


(Key Decision)

(In accordance with Paragraph 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor has agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied to this item)

Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure
Subject Matter
Pursuant to Minute EX.240/09, the Environmental Quality Manager submitted report CS.06/10 appending the Air Quality Updating and Screening Assessment Report for Carlisle City Council 2009.

The report provided information on local air quality for Carlisle and District and concluded that it would be necessary to make a minor adjustment to the boundary of one of the Council's Air Quality Management Areas.

The Environmental Quality Manager reminded Members that the matter was considered by the Executive on 23 November 2009, and also the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel on 3 December 2009 (EEOSP.43/09), excerpts from the Minutes of those meetings had been circulated.  The Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel had noted report CS.55/09 and requested that a revised Action Plan and updated report be brought to the Panel early in 2010.

The Environmental Quality Manager sought Members' agreement to the Air Quality Updating and Screening Assessment Report 2009 being submitted to full Council for approval on 2 March 2010, with recommendations that the Council's Air Quality Management Area Number 3 be modified to extend the existing boundary up to and including Caldewgate roundabout and to include properties on part of Caldcotes.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder noted that although overall air quality was good, continued monitoring was required in certain areas.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive agreed the Air Quality Updating and Screening Assessment Report 2009 for submission to full Council for approval on 2 March 2010, and recommended that the Council's Air Quality Management Area Number 3 be modified to extend the existing boundary up to and including the Caldewgate roundabout and to include properties on part of Caldcotes.
Reasons for Decision
To ensure compliance with the Council's Constitution and with Government and statutory requirements regarding local air quality management.
EX.024/10
FUTURE OF INTERNAL AUDIT SERVICES

(Key Decision)

(In accordance with Paragraph 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor has agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied to this item)

Portfolio
Finance
Subject Matter
The Assistant Director (Resources) submitted report RD.69/09 concerning the future of Internal Audit Services.

The Assistant Director (Resources) outlined for Members details of the key drivers and proposed benefits of the Shared Audit Service; a summary of delivery options considered; proposed principles underlying the Shared Service; timescale for implementation; efficiency savings identified; and staff consultation undertaken.

With regard to the benefits of the Shared Audit Service, he stated that the Council would benefit from the greater expertise in delivering the Council's Audit Plan due to the proposed larger and more robust internal audit service.  Carlisle's (and Copeland's) experienced audit staff would be an asset to the shared service arrangements in undertaking actual audit work.  The County Council would bring a significant amount of management experience at Audit Manager and Principal Auditor level.  The Council currently only had a part-time Audit Manager resource.  However, under the shared service proposals, it would have a full-time Principal Auditor and a 0.5 FTE Audit Manager.  Therefore, the shared service initiative would greatly benefit through the TUPE transfer of the Council's operational audit team, whilst the Council would be gaining a significant management resource.

The Assistant Director (Resources) drew Members' attention to the latest draft of the Internal Audit Shared Service Business Case, a copy of which was appended to the report.  

In conclusion, the Assistant Director (Resources) advised that the Project Board considered that a shared Internal Audit Service, hosted by Cumbria County Council, would provide the most robust audit arrangement, with the scope for improved performance with modest savings initially and the potential for longer term savings through further rationalisation to management structures.  He added that delivery of shared services across Councils required commitment, co-operation and much detailed and sustained work.  The shared service proposal for Internal Audit Services provided opportunities to benefit from a robust service provided as a critical mass to all participants.

The Audit Committee had on 15 January 2010 considered the matter (AUC.14/10) and resolved:

"(1) That Report RD.69/09  and the additional information set out in the Addendum thereto be noted.

(2) That, further to their deliberations on the future of Internal Audit Services, the Audit Committee recommended to the Executive:

(a)  That an Audit Plan be put in place by 31 March 2010.

(b)  That, should the Executive wish to endorse the proposed Internal Audit Shared Service, TUPE arrangements for the transfer of the Council's operational Audit Team should apply.

(c)  That timescales for implementation of the proposed Shared Service initiative be clearly identified."

A copy of the Minute Extract had been circulated.

The Finance Portfolio Holder outlined his support for a shared Internal Audit Service that would provide a more flexible and robust service.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive endorsed the proposal to enter into a shared Internal Audit Service for recommendation to the City Council.
Reasons for Decision
To secure the Council's Internal Audit arrangements over the longer term.
EX.025/10
TRANSFORMATION:  UPDATE ON CAPITALISATION DIRECTION



(Key Decision)

(In accordance with Paragraph 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor has agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied to this item)

Portfolio

Finance
Subject Matter

The Assistant Director (Resources) submitted report RD.76/09 providing details of the results of the capitalisation direction to the Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG) in respect to the transformation.

The Assistant Director (Resources) reminded Members that, as part of the 2009/10 budget cycle, a non-recurring budget provision of £2m was established to facilitate and fund any one-off costs associated with an internal management restructure.  Although initially identified as a revenue cost, it was anticipated that any statutory costs would be capitalised subject to DCLG approval.

During December 2009 the Council had submitted two applications to the DCLG in relation to the statutory costs incurred in respect of redundancy costs and pension fund costs.  The Council met the criteria needed to progress through the Gate 1 approval, with Gate 2 (and final) approvals being announced by the DCLG on 29 January 2010.

The Assistant Director (Resources) advised that DCLG has announced that the Council had been successful in both of its submissions, totalling £1,206,266.  He added that, subject to Executive and Council approval, it was proposed that be charged to the 2009/10 capital programme with the corresponding credit or saving accruing to the revenue account being used to establish a Transformation Reserve to fund any future one-off transformation costs.  It was further proposed that management of the Reserve should rest with the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and that approval to release funds from the reserve could only be given by the Executive.

In addition to the £1.2m capitalisation, it was also recommended that the residual balance of the initial £2m budget allocated for the management restructure (currently estimated at £142,075), be used to 'top up' the Transformation Reserve; and that any transformation savings achieved in excess of the original £175,000 budgeted for in 2009/10 (currently estimated at £123,506) be also used to 'top up' the Reserve.   The Reserve would then stand at approximately £1.5m as at 31 March 2010 and would be available to meet any future one-off transformation costs.

The Assistant Director (Resources) emphasised that in major transformation initiatives such as that embarked upon by the Council there were always significant redundancy implications.  It was, therefore, critical to the success of the initiative that funds were earmarked for that purpose.  Members should be aware that if any one-off transformation costs were incurred in 2010/11 or in future years, further capitalisation directions may be applied for from the DCLG in order to relieve some of the pressure on the Council's reserves.  If approved by Members, capital resources would be used to fund the statutory costs, and the available capital receipts would reduce to the levels set out at Table 2 to the report (based on the 2010/11 budget proposals).

The Finance Portfolio Holder welcomed the discretion that capitalisation would give to establish a Transformation reserve and to allow the Transformation process to work.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

(1) That the Executive noted the successful application and that, subject to Council agreement, £1.2m would now be charged to the Capital Programme in 2009/10, with a corresponding credit or saving accruing to the Revenue Account.

(2) That the impact on the availability of capital resources to fund any future schemes in accordance with Council priorities be noted.

(3) That the Executive approved the establishment and use of the Transformation Reserve in 2009/10, as set out in Report RD.76/09, to fund any future one-off transformational costs and approved the use of the Capitalisation Direction for recommendation to the City Council.

Reasons for Decision

To update Members on the capitalisation application to the DCLG and to approve the Transformation Reserve for recommendation to Council.

EX.026/10
FORWARD PLAN

(Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Cross-Cutting
Subject Matter
The Forward Plan of Key Decisions for the period 1 February 2010 to 31 May 2010 had been circulated.

The Green Spaces Manager had been scheduled to report on Children's Play Areas (KD.003/10), however, the matter had been withdrawn pending further information being received.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Forward Plan of Key Decisions for the period 1 February 2010 to 31 May 2010 be noted.
Reasons for Decision
Not applicable
EX.027/10
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY OFFICERS

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Performance and Development/Finance
Subject Matter
Details of decisions taken by Officers under delegated powers were submitted.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the decision, attached as Appendix A, be noted.

Reasons for Decision
Not applicable

EX.028/10
REFERENCE FROM THE AUDIT COMMITTEE – ANNUAL AUDIT LETTER

(Non Key Decision)

(In accordance with Paragraph 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor has agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied to this item)

Portfolio
Finance
Subject Matter
Pursuant to Minute AUC.08/10, consideration was given to a reference from the Audit Committee on 15 January 2010 concerning the Annual Audit Letter.  The Committee had resolved -

"(1) That the Annual Audit Letter for 2008/09 be referred to the Executive with a note of the comments raised in respect of future partnership working.

(2) That the Committee placed on record its appreciation of the work undertaken by the District Auditor and members of internal audit staff involved.

(3) That the Committee endorsed the District Auditor's comments in response to the review of Risk Management within the Cumbria Strategic Partnership."

Copies of the Minute Extract and Annual Audit Letter had been circulated.

The Finance Portfolio Holder welcomed the report and was pleased to note that there was no material errors and a reduction in the overall errors.
Summary of options rejected 
None

DECISION

That the report be received, it being noted that the Annual Audit Letter was to be submitted to the meeting of the City Council for consideration.

Reasons for Decision
To respond to a reference from the Audit Committee
EX.029/10
REFERENCE FROM THE AUDIT COMMITTEE – USE OF RESOURCES REPORT 2008/09

(Non Key Decision)

(In accordance with Paragraph 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor has agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied to this item)

Portfolio
Finance
Subject Matter
Pursuant to Minute AUC.09/10, consideration was given to a reference from the Audit Committee on 15 January 2010 concerning the Use of Resources Report 2008/09.  The Committee had resolved -

"(1) That the Use of Resources Report 2008/09 be received.

(2) That the attention of the Executive and the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel be drawn to the recommendations contained within the Action Plan attached at Appendix 2 to the 2008/09 Use of Resources Report and, in particular, R1, R5 and R6."

Copies of the Minute Extract and Use of Resources Report had been circulated.

The Finance Portfolio Holder welcomed the report and noted the areas for improvement that had been highlighted in Appendix 2.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the report be received, it being noted that the Use of Resources Report 2008/09 was to be submitted to the meeting of the City Council for consideration.

Reasons for Decision
To respond to a reference from the Audit Committee concerning the Use of Resources Report 2008/09.
EX.030/10
REFERENCE FROM THE COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL – TULLIE HOUSE FUTURE GOVERNANCE


(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Culture and Community Services
Subject Matter
Pursuant to Minute COSP.06/10(d), consideration was given to a reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel on 14 January 2010 with regard to Tullie House Future Governance.  The Panel had resolved to inform the Executive of their disappointment that a cross party approach to the appointment of the Board had not been pursued and that creative options for including Scrutiny in the process had not been explored.  The Panel was now looking forward to talking to the Chair of the Shadow Trust at a Panel meeting in the near future.

Referring to the recommendations in the Minute, the Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder clarified that the Executive had a responsibility to take part in the selection process for Members of the Shadow Board.  He added that the Executive had considered cross party working to deal with the selection process but Members of other Groups had stated that they had not wanted to be involved in cross party working and that decisions should be made though the Overview and Scrutiny and Executive process.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel be received.

Reasons for Decision
To respond to a reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel concerning the future governance of Tullie House
EX.031/10
JOINT MANAGEMENT TEAM MINUTES

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Various
Subject Matter
The Minutes of the meetings of the Joint Management Team held on 10 December 2009 and 7 January 2010 were submitted for information.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Minutes of the Joint Management Team held on 10 December 2009 and 7 January 2010, attached as Appendix B, be received.

Reasons for Decision
Not applicable
EX.032/10
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT –THIRD QUARTER REPORT (APRIL – DECEMBER 2009)



(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Performance and Development
Subject Matter
The Policy and Performance Manager submitted report PPP.06/10 presenting the performance of the Council for the third quarter 2009/10.  

The Policy and Performance Manager informed Members that the report was the first quarterly report under the new priorities of 'Economy' and 'Local Environment', commenting that the City Council continued to develop its performance management framework in order to ensure an evidence base for decision making.

The Policy and Performance Manager highlighted the reduction in the sickness absence and fly tipping figures

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

(1) That the Executive had considered the information contained within Report PPP.06/10 with a view to seeking continuous improvement in how the Council managed performance and monitored its new priorities.

(2) That the Executive had given consideration to the manner by which current performance and satisfaction levels informed the Transformation Programme and budget process.

(3) That the report be made available to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration.
Reasons for Decision
To ensure the ongoing development of the performance management framework; and assist in monitoring performance against the Council's priorities and targets.
EX.033/10
2010/11 PERFORMANCE FRAMEWORK



(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Performance and Development
Subject Matter
The Policy and Performance Manager submitted report PPP.07/10  providing an update on the redevelopment of the City Council's Performance Framework in line with the new priorities of 'Economy' and 'Local Environment', and ongoing work on a new Corporate Plan.

The Policy and Performance Manager outlined the background to the matter, informing Members that 2010/11 would be the first full year under the new priorities.  A review of the content and structure of the performance framework was therefore essential to ensure that the City Council effectively monitored performance against those priorities, as well as its corporate health and other service standards; and satisfied and exceeded the requirements of external inspection.

Members' attention was drawn to the tables at Appendix A showing all of the Council's available performance indicators and management information reorganised and restructured.  Under the new performance framework it was recommended that the available information be arranged into three core areas, namely Corporate Health; Priorities; and Service Standards.

The Policy and Performance Manager then explained issues around frequency and delivery; and format changes.   He recommended a new target setting strategy for 2010/11 with four distinct levels i.e. Stretch, Improvement, Maintenance and No Target, details of which were provided.

The Policy and Performance Manager added that framework would be brought to the Executive for consideration on an annual basis and any issues would be highlighted in a monthly report.

In supporting the recommendations the Performance and Development Portfolio Holder stated that the report showed the good working relationship between officers and the Portfolio Holders.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

(1) That the Executive had considered the information contained in Report PPP.07/10 with a view to formally defining a new Performance Framework.

(2) That the Executive had given consideration to the changes in the way performance information was presented and reported, as detailed in the report.

(3) That the initial work on target setting for 2010/11 onwards be approved.

(4) That the report be made available to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration.
Reasons for Decision
To ensure the development of the performance management framework to reflect the adoption of new priorities; and assist the organisation in defining how delivery of those new priorities and of a new Corporate Plan would be monitored.
EX.034/10
REVENUE BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT:  APRIL TO DECEMBER 2009



(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance
Subject Matter
The Assistant Director (Resources) submitted the Revenue Budget Overview and Monitoring Report for April to December 2009 (RD.74/09).  He outlined the overall budget position and the monitoring and control of expenditure against budget allocations, together with the exercise of virement on a regular basis.  He further outlined details of balance sheet management issues, a number of high risk budgets, performance management and progress against the Comprehensive Spending Review 2007 efficiency statement.

He informed Members that the overall position, based on current projections, suggested that:

- the year end position was anticipated to be £817,400 under spent, of which likely carry forward requests of £433,800 had been identified;

- the net underspend available to repair the Council's depleted Revenue reserves was being estimated at £383,600;

- greater savings in 2009/10 on the Transformation initiative at £298,506 against the budget of £175,000; and

- most of the Council's high risk income streams were performing better than expected, i.e. Car Parking, Development Control, Land Charges and Tullie House, although it was premature to suggest that the recession was coming to an end.

The Assistant Director (Resources) then highlighted and reported on a number of key issues, including Vacancy Management and Salary Turnover Savings.  The main variances in the Directorates' budget were also set out in the report.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance was content with the Council's budgetary and performance position to December 2009.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

(1) That the Executive noted the budgetary and performance position of the City Council up to December 2009;

(2) Noted the potential forecast and year end position for 2009/10; and 

(3) Noted the planned efficiencies.
Reasons for Decision
To show that the Executive had been informed of the Council's actual financial position compared with the budgeted position and to bring to their attention any areas of concern
EX.035/10
CAPITAL BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT:  APRIL TO DECEMBER 2009

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance
Subject Matter
The Assistant Director (Resources) submitted report RD.73/09 on the budgetary position of the City Council's capital programme for the period April to December 2009.  He outlined for Members the overall budget position of the various Directorates and the financing of the 2009/10 Capital Programme.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive noted the budgetary position and performance aspects of the Capital Programme.

Reasons for Decision
To inform the Executive of the Council's actual financial position opposite its Capital Programme for 2009/10.
EX.036/10
TREASURY TRANSACTIONS 2009/10

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance
Subject Matter
The Assistant Director (Resources) submitted report RD.75/09 providing the regular quarterly report on Treasury Transactions, including the requirements of the Prudential Code.  He informed Members that the period in question had been fairly quiet in terms of treasury activity.  Investments continued to be placed with approved counterparties in line with the Council's agreed Investment Strategy.  Investment returns remained at historically low levels, with the running yield on the Council's short term investments falling by almost 0.50% to 1.75% during the quarter as investments placed when base rate was much higher reached their maturity.  He added that, at the present time, there were few signs that investment rates were likely to rise in the near future, but that aspect of the Council's budget would remain under close scrutiny.

The Assistant Director (Resources) reminded Members that the Council's Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2010/11, incorporating the Investment Strategy and the Minimum Revenue Provision Strategy, had recently been approved by Council.  That had been informed in part by the latest editions of both the CIPFA Code on Treasury Management and the Prudential Code on capital finance, as well as draft guidance on investments recently issued by the DCLG.  Those were all indications of the fact that local authority treasury management remained a high profile activity.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That Report RD.75/09 be received and the Prudential Indicators noted as at 31 December 2009.

Reasons for Decision
To advise Members of the Council's Treasury Transactions
EX.037/10
REVIEW OF POLLING ARRANGEMENTS

(Non Key Decision)

(In accordance with Paragraph 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Mayor has agreed that call-in procedures should not be applied to this item)

Portfolio
Performance and Development
Subject Matter
The Assistant Director (Governance) submitted report GD.12/10 presenting the results of the annual review of polling arrangements as required by the Representation of the People Act 1983.  He informed Members that all City Councillors had been consulted on the polling arrangements in their particular wards, and set out for Members the statutory provisions and the criteria which had been used in carrying out the review.

The Assistant Director (Governance) drew Members attention to the use of mobile polling stations and the use of schools as polling places, commenting that in the light of concerns and in response to requests from School Governing Bodies, the number of schools used as polling places had been reduced in recent years, and now only ten schools within the Council's area were used as polling venues.

The large majority of polling places were satisfactory and had remained unchanged for many years.  The choice of suitable buildings was limited and, in most cases, there was no alternative to the present arrangements.  This year the City and Parliamentary Elections may be combined on 6 May, but the possibility also existed that they may be held on different days within a few weeks of each other.  It was therefore suggested that changes be kept to a minimum this year in order to avoid the need to switch venues between elections as far as possible, which could cause confusion for voters and present logistical difficulties in setting up and equipping polling stations.

The Assistant Director (Governance) then reported in more detail on suggested changes in voting arrangements for the Belle Vue Ward, Castle Ward, Stanwix Urban Ward and Wetheral Ward.  He further recommended that the Returning Officer be given authority, after consultation with relevant Ward Councillors and the Portfolio Holder, to change polling place locations at the elections in 2010 if the usual premises proved to be unavailable due to unforeseen circumstances.

The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder was grateful that Ward Members had been given the opportunity to comment on the review of polling arrangements.

Summary of options rejected
A number of options set out in report GD.12/10 with regard to polling arrangements.
DECISION

That Report GD.12/10 and the recommendations therein be referred to Council for consideration, the recommendations being that:

(1) Belle Vue Primary School continue to be the polling place for districts MA and MB;

(2) the polling arrangements in polling district MD remain unchanged; 

(3) the West End Temperance Hall in Caldewgate be designated as the polling place for district JB; 

(4) the Cumbria Deaf Association office at 3 Compton Street be designated as the polling place for district; 

(5) polling districts in Stanwix Urban and Wetheral Wards be re-designated as below and the Electoral Registration Officer make the necessary changes to the electoral register but, in order to avoid any confusion at the forthcoming City and parliamentary elections, those changes be implemented after the parliamentary election:

	WARD 
	EXISTING POLLING DISTRICT
	NEW POLLING DISTRICT

	Stanwix Urban
	BA
	BA

	
	BB
	BB

	
	BC
	BC

	
	BD
	BD

	
	PBG
	Incorporated within BA

	
	PBJ
	BE

	
	PBN
	BF

	
	
	

	Wetheral
	PAZ
	RA

	
	PBA
	RB

	
	PBD
	RC

	
	PBE
	RD

	
	PBF
	RE

	
	PBH
	RF

	
	PBH
	RG

	
	PBM
	RH


(6) the polling arrangements in all other wards remain unchanged; and

(7) the Returning Officer be given authority, after consultation with relevant Ward Councillors and the Portfolio Holder, to change polling place locations at the elections in 2010 if the usual premises prove to be unavailable due to unforeseen circumstances.
Reasons for Decision
To carry out a review of the Council's Polling arrangements as part of the statutory duty under the Representation of the People Act 1983.
EX.038/10
REAL HELP FOR BUSINESS NOW

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Economy
Subject Matter
The Assistant Director (Economic Development) submitted report DS.06/10 informing Members that on 5 December 2009 the Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG) had announced that Carlisle had been allocated £52,631 under the Real Help for Business Now Programme.  Under the programme, funding had been allocated to the top half most deprived local authority areas, based on the index of Multiple Deprivation and the highest vacancy rates, for measures designed to support high streets during the recession.

Although detailed criteria for the funding was awaited from DCLG, it was clear that the funding was intended for short term tactical interventions intended to help the retail sector and high streets.  In order to achieve maximum impact careful focus was required.

The Assistant Director then outlined suggested areas for spend, details of which were provided within the report.

The Economy Portfolio Holder commented that the allocation would provide a lot of activities in the City and would generate more tourism.  The allocation would also provide a much needed lift to vacant units in the Botchergate area and would be of benefit to the businesses already in the area.  In order to progress the work as soon as possible the matter would be considered by the City Centre Partnership Steering Group on 16 February 2010.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

(1) That the award of allocation for £52,631 from the Department of Communities and Local Government to support high street activity in Carlisle be noted.

(2) That £20,000 of the funding be allocated to city centre events and that Carlisle Tourism Partnership be requested to prepare a programme of City Centre events for approval by the Economy Portfolio Holder and Assistant Director (Economic Development).

(3) That £32,631 of the funding be allocated for improving the visual impact of vacant shop units and that the City Centre Partnership Steering Group be requested to bring forward proposals for improving the visual impact of vacant shops, particularly in the Botchergate area for approval by the Economy Portfolio Holder and Assistant Director (Economic Development).

Reasons for Decision
To ensure that the funding made available by the Department of Communities and Local Government has the maximum impact in the areas of increasing footfall and improving the visual impact of vacant shops, particularly in the Botchergate area.
EX.039/10
BAD DEBT WRITE OFFS FOR NNDR, COUNCIL TAX AND DEBTORS (INCLUDING PENALTY CHARGE NOTICES)

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance
Subject Matter
The Assistant Director (Resources) submitted report RD.77/09 recommending the write-off of bad debts over £1,000 and informing the Executive of actions taken to write-off bad debts under £1,000.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive agreed to:

1.  Write-off the sum of £126,467.35 in respect of debts over £1,000.

2.  Note the Assistant Director (Resources)' action in writing off debts totalling £34,328.31 in respect of bad debts under £1,000.

3.  Note that the costs would fall against the:

General Fund                    £ 50,351.77

Council Tax Pool               £ 23,016.45

NNDR Pool                       £ 87,427.44

TOTAL                              £160,795.66

4.  'Write-ons' would be credited as follows:

General Fund                    £ 10,354.57

Council Tax                       £  4,078.25

NNDR Pool                       £ 23,998.38

TOTAL                              £ 38,431.20
Reasons for Decision
The debts requested to be written off were considered to be irrecoverable.
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in brackets against each minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

EX.040/10
COMMUNITY SUPPORT SAVINGS PROPOSAL


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 3)


(Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio
Health and Community Development
Subject Matter
The Interim Strategic Director submitted report CE.07/10 providing information relevant to the Executive Decision and subsequent full Council resolution concerning Community Support savings.  Members were asked to give further consideration to the matter.

Following the Executive's recommendation under agenda item A.1 of this agenda to reduce the funding to Community Centres by £68,000, Members discussed the options available to find the remaining £25,000 from the agreed saving of £93,000.

The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder suggested that the £25,000 be taken from the funding to the Cumbria Council for Voluntary Services.  The Council's contribution to the service far exceeded the funding received from other District Councils and the proposed reduction would bring the Council's contribution more in line with other District Councils.  She proposed that  phasing the reduction over three years ie £5,000 in 2010 then £10,000 in 2011 and 2012.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

1) That the Executive reduces the overall Cumbria Council for Voluntary Services funding by £25,000 (to be phased in over three financial years starting 2010 with a reduction of £5,000)

2) That the relevant officers and the Portfolio Holder meet with the Chairman and officers of the Cumbria Council for Voluntary Services as a matter of urgency to discuss the reduction in funding.
Reasons for Decision
To ensure that savings could be achieved as agreed through the 2009/10 budget setting process; and to enable consultation with the affected services to be undertaken in a timely manner
EX.041/10
REVENUE BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT: APRIL TO DECEMBER 2009 (CONFIDENTIAL RATING MATTER)


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 3)

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance
Subject Matter
The Assistant Director (Resources) submitted report RD.74/09 (Part B) attaching a Briefing Note in respect of a confidential rating matter.

Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the Executive noted that the expenditure of £73,393.50 was contained within the overall under and overspends as set out in section 5.2 of report RD.74/09.
Reasons for Decision
To inform the Executive of the background and details of a confidential rating matter
EX.042/10
BAD DEBT WRITE-OFFS FOR NNDR, COUNCIL TAX AND DEBTORS (INCLUDING PENALTY CHARGE NOTICES)


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 7)

(Non Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance
Subject Matter
The Assistant Director (Resources) submitted private report RD.77/09 providing details of actual bad debt cases.  Members were asked to consider writing off debts over £1,000 as set out in Appendices 1 - 3 of the report.
Summary of options rejected
None
DECISION

That the bad debts over £1,000, as detailed in the appendices to report RD.77/09, be written off.

Reasons for Decision
To receive details of individual bad debt cases.
(The meeting ended at 2.55pm)

